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SALE OF WORK 

In mission together since 1926. 

In 1926 the first group of six Columban Sisters set sail for China.  
Trusting only in Divine Providence, they faced a journey into the 
unknown. The Columban Fathers were already in China and had 
requested the Sisters to help with the care of women and girls. They 
also needed a dispensary for sick people. At that time women in China 
were not formally educated and were mostly confined to the home. 
China was a patriarchal society where women were treated as second 
class citizens. The Columban Founder in China, Bishop Galvin 
believed that without access to the mothers of families, it would be 
impossible to plant the Gospel message.  

The people of Ireland shared the Sisters’ mission by supporting them 
with their prayers and in difficult economic times financially as well. 
For nearly a hundred years they have accompanied the Sisters in their 
missionary undertakings of helping the poor and oppressed in many 
lands. Among those benefactors was a group of ladies led by a Miss 
AE Hogg who founded the first sale of work fund- raiser in Dublin. 

In 1924 Sister Joseph Conception, a Religious Sister of Charity was 
assigned to the Motherhouse of the Columban Sisters in Cahiracon, to 
assist them with their new beginnings. Sister Joseph Conception 
wasn’t long there until she became aware of their financial difficulties 
and resolved to do something about it. She wrote to her friend Miss 
Hogg for help. 

In 1927, Miss AE Hogg of Waterfall Villa, Richmond Road Dublin 
wrote to Sister Joseph Conception. The purpose of the letter was to 
inform the Sisters how the fete or sale of work she was organising to 
raise funds for the Sisters’ mission to China was progressing. The fete 
or sale was a response to an appeal published in the Far East of 
summer 1927 in which it was stated that the “New Congregation of 
Columban Sisters was in serious financial difficulties,” At that time 
the Sisters were dependent on the Columban Fathers for their support. 
The appeal continued “The time has come to give the Sisters funds of 
their own to enable them to train their novices, send bands of 
professed Sisters, properly equipped, to the Mission-field on a regular 
basis and to maintain them in health and sickness.” 

Miss Hogg was a member of the Legion of Mary, and worked in the 
Dame Street Post office. She lived with and supported a disabled sister 
who was wheelchair bound. Imbued with a burning zeal for the 
missions she resolved to do everything in her power to help the new 
Columban Mission. 
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Miss Hogg was blessed with many like-minded generous friends in 
Dublin whom she gathered together in a committee to work for the 
sale. They held their meetings in the Reparation Convent in Merrion 
Square where the Sisters were extremely kind and helpful to 
them .The work was ongoing as they prepared for a three day sale for 
December 1927 in Cramers premises in Westmoreland Street. The 
sale was to include a mission exhibition, pictures of the Sisters at 
work in China, five stalls with all kinds of goods for sale and a tea 
room. The committee members sent letters of solicitation to shops, 
companies and businesses in Dublin and throughout the country; 
then they tramped all around the city making their collections of 
goods for the stalls. 

 For Miss Hogg there was always more to the sale than making money. 
For her it was about stimulating and keeping alive the missionary 
spirit and making the Congregation more widely known. Members of 
the Sodality of Mary promised to manage the stalls and serve the teas. 
They brought their husbands, families and friends with them. The 
men took responsibility for the setting up of the stalls and other heavy 
work. A great air of excitement was building up amongst young and 
old as well as from the families of the Sisters, especially those who 
lived in Dublin. 

In a letter to the Sisters in Cahiracon, Miss Hogg reported that all was 
going well except for one thing; she had to wait for the Archbishop, 
Edward Byrne to return from abroad in order to get his permission to 
hold the sale. She had already asked Monsignor Wall, but he had said 
that “the Archbishop deals with these matters himself.” However he 
advised her to write to the Secretary at once, which she did. She felt 
sure that it would be alright as she explained, “I have put this whole 
business into the hands of the Little Flower and told her that she has 
got to make it a success, as mission work is what she likes best, she 
surely will not fail us.” 

 In the same letter she asked Sister Joseph Conception to thank Sister 
Ignatius O Keefe for getting her mother and sister to take a stall. They 
lived in Orwell Road, Rathgar, at that time. In 1929 Sister Ignatius 
was one of the second group of Sisters to sail for China. Miss Hogg 
wrote again to say that everything was going wonderfully well with 
that one exception, the Archbishops, permission. She also mentioned 
that Mrs Laverty from Loughrea, was working away at her stall and 
would be coming up to Dublin at the end of the month. 

When the grand design of the fete/sale was almost complete, the 
bombshell fell. Miss Hogg’s response to this illustrates something of 
the calibre and the faith of this remarkable woman. In her letter to 
Cahiracon of November 8th 1927 she writes, “I’ve been waiting for 
definite news before writing. The news seems bad, but I really think it 
is not as bad as it seems. The Archbishop has refused permission for 
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the fete because the Congregation is not located in the Dublin 
Archdiocese. I heard the news yesterday but waited until today to 
write as we had a meeting last night. I was dreadfully afraid that the 
others would lose heart and give up everything. On the contrary, they 
were splendid. I proposed a private sale of work to be advertised only 
by word of mouth amongst the friends of the stallholders and the 
Sodalities. They took to the idea and will work away. Of course we will 
have to abandon Cramers and will lose the big display which we had 
hoped to make. But I feel sure we can make a success of the sale and 
make money on it. We will have very little expense and if we speak 
about it sufficiently, we will draw in a great crowd. Mrs Gwynn and I 
are going out this evening to see about a place to hold the sale. In the 
meantime, please don’t let the Sisters worry. Everything may turn out 
for the best and there is no need to be anxious as we will work so 
quietly that nobody can be offended.” 

The sale opened on the afternoon December the 2nd 1927. It was 
considered by Miss Hogg as a great success. The profit amounted to 
130 pounds, considerable in those difficult days. No indication is 
given as to where the sale was held. 

Miss Hogg had a great appreciation for her helpers. Among those she 
mentions are, Mrs Heffernan of Castlebar who sent “lots of goods from 
different shops. Sister Ignatius’s mother was splendid and brought 
many influential friends with her. Mrs Stephen Gwynn’s husband 
gave some very good books which made 25£. The Sodalists in Seville 
Place, the Hospice in Donnybrook and Mountjoy Street gave a lot of 
money. The Sodality of the Reparation Convent in Merrion Square 
were all wonderful. The Rev. Mother gave us great help in gifts and 
cash for the sale.” 

On learning that the Sisters in Cahiracon were remembering her in 
their prayers, Miss Hogg responded, “I feel that I am deeply in your 
debt, instead of you’re owing me anything. It is lovely to think of the 
prayers going up from your chapel and makes me feel the link 
between us all. I like to think that I have a little corner in the 
Mission.” Letter 18.12.29. 

The following January the final wrap- up meeting of the sale was held 
and she wrote again to the Sisters “We are very pleased with the 
results of the sale and realise fully that it was the Lord’s work, so all 
thanks is due to Him and Our Blessed Mother, and afterwards to my 
dear little friend, St. Therese of Lisieux. We hope to make the sale an 
annual event. It really gives me the greatest happiness to be able to do 
this work, so you need not worry about my being tired.” (letter 15. 
1.28.) 

The sale was held in different venues during the following years, 
Loretto Hall in North Great Georges Street, and the Girl Guide Centre 
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at 36 Harrington Street are two of the places mentioned. Soon Miss 
Hogg and her committee became more ambitious and they booked the 
Mansion House in Dawson Street in 1942. They rented two large 
rooms, the supper room and the round room for three days, usually in 
late November or early December. Miss Hogg always had a shrewd eye 
for business so she invited the Lord Mayor and other prominent 
people to open the sale each year as well as involving them in the 
fundraising.  Teas and lunches were good value, freshly prepared and 
expertly made. Many of the Sisters had relatives and friends working 
in the Civil Service in office buildings close by and in some of the big 
stores in the city and they brought their friends with them for lunch. 
Many of these people became dedicated helpers down through the 
years. The stalls had goods to suit all tastes at a reasonable price. 

Meanwhile the Sisters were toiling away on the other side of the world, 
depending on this valiant group for the support of their work. In 1930 
on the feast of St. Therese, Mother Mary Patrick opened a small Clinic 
in Hanyang. The clinic wasn’t long opened when an epidemic of 
smallpox raged through the city. The Sisters set up an extensive 
vaccination programme which controlled the situation. 

The Sisters were still living in poor conditions, waiting for their new 
convent to be ready. A sister wrote home, “Every room upstairs is 
letting in the rain and we have basins in position to collect the 
downpours as they come.” Their new convent was ready the first week 
in August 1931 and they had slept in it only one night, when at five o 
clock in the morning the Yangtse burst its banks and the whole area 
was flooded. Refugees began pouring into the city, having lost their 
homes, crops and animals swept away in the flood. Disease and 
hunger followed. The Sisters invited the refugees into their convent 
and cared for them. People were dying rapidly from cholera. Mother 
Mary Patrick wrote “whatever type of cholera it is, it is a most virulent 
disease and carries the patient off in a days illness.” The Sisters 
fought back with a series of injections and infusions which eventually 
stemmed the ravages of the epidemic.  

Columban Bishop Galvin wrote at the time, “In the Columban Sisters 
convent, now converted into a refugee shelter, Father Crossan and I 
slept on the floor of the bathroom. It is difficult to snatch any sleep 
due to a continuous babble of voices intermingled with the moans of 
the dying and the pitiable cries of the children.” The situation lasted 
for several months. The miracle was that all the Sisters and Priests 
escaped the disease despite working long hours and a poor diet. When 
the waters receded the Sisters extended their care over a wider area, 
sometimes travelling by boat to remote villages. Two young boys 
accompanied them on the trip and carried their medicine baskets. 
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Meanwhile back in Ireland our co-missionaries were keeping the 
home-fires burning. The sale in the Mansion House in 1949 made 
£1700 pounds profit, a considerable sum in those days. For twenty-
three years Miss Hogg supported the Columban Sisters missions 
through fundraising for the sale which she founded, and to this day 
remains a major fundraising event for the Congregation. 

She saw her role as a missionary beside the Sisters, taking as her 
mandate, 'Go out to the whole world and preach the Gospel'. Our own 
co-founder John Blowick said that 'every human being has a right to 
know that he/she is unconditionally loved by God'. Miss Hogg had a 
great devotion to St. Therese, co-patroness of the missions with the 
great St.Francis Xavier, though she never left her convent in Liseux. 
This same missionary spirit is alive and well today in all our sale 
members.  

In early 1950 Miss Hogg suddenly fell ill and died unexpectedly on 
March 2nd. She was aged sixty five years.  All who knew her were 
shocked, none more than the Columban Sisters and the faithful core 
group who had soldiered with her throughout the years. Would the 
sale survive without its charismatic leader? However, it was the Lord's 
work and would continue. The committee determined that the work 
Miss Hogg had begun would forge ahead. She was indeed a torch-
bearer of organised lay participation in the mission of the Church. 

New leaders emerged in the persons of Mrs Mary Cullen and her sister 
Cissie Taylor. They were special friends of Sister Mary Peter Fennell 
since their time in the London Civil Service together. These two 
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stalwart women mobilized family, relatives and friends in aid of the 
mission cause. They hosted whist drives in a marquee in front of Mrs 
Cullens home, and organised a Bring and Buy sale where she sold 
large amounts of tickets for the sale. Each one was invited to bring 
something for the sale, and having had a cup of tea bought something 
that someone else had brought. The children and grandchildren of the 
helpers were introduced to helping at the sale as far back as they can 
remember. The tradition continues today. 

 

Sr. Rose Gallagher with Mick and Eileen Donohue 

Mrs Cullen’s son in-law, Gerry Gardiner organised the 'Wheel 
O'Fortune' which was great fun and attracted a great following. People 
watched him spin the wheel in anticipation of winning special 
Christmas presents. Mrs Cullen's son Dominic and his sister Callan 
did a lot of preparation for the'wheel' activity which was a specialised 
task. Sister Patricia Quigley's sister Eileen Donohue and her husband 
Mick organised the selling of the tickets for the wheel every year. The 
Quigley family were all involved in different aspects of the sale. Mr 
Quigley managed the door, making sure that no undesirables were 
admitted. Sister Maureen Byrnes father and Sr. Elizabeth Doyle’s 
father also rotated this duty. Gardeners in Lusk donated fresh fruit 
and vegetables every year and Eileen Donohue collected the produce 
in her little truck the day before the sale. Padraig Doyle every year 
does a very catchy advert for the sale on rte reminding people of the 
time and the venue. 

Dominic Cullen remembers the excitement as a teenager when the 6th 
year students from the St. Louis Convent in Rathmines came to sell 
tickets for the 'wheel'. They were marshalled by their teacher Nora 
Stuart, a sister of Mother Mary Lucy who served in Korea in the early 
sixties. The Stuart family became supporters and benefactors.  
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Sister Isobel Loughrey’s sister Kathleen Lynch and Sr. Mary Anthony 
Ryan’s sister Bridget sent rich Christmas cakes for raffles and for the 
tea stall. The many Christmas hampers were very attractive, filled 
with goodies donated by Butler’s chocolates ltd, relatives of Sister 
Winifrid Sorenson.  Bewelies also donated many luxury items to fill 
the baskets. Hotel weekends for two, donated by Sister Patricia 
Sweeney’s nephews sold a lot of tickets. Many families helped in a 
general way, Sister Maura Dillon’s parents, Sr. Pauline McAndrew’s 
family, The Fagans, The Springs, The Doohans, Bernie and Teresa. 
The McElligots, family of Sr. Eucharia, and The Ridges, family of Sr 
Josepha and countless others down through the years. 

 

Sr. Mary McHugh, Olive Hughes and Maura Burke 

Kitty Gumbrielle, a young lady from Clontarf was a regular helper at 
the yearly sales. She was a senior civil servant and a leader in the girl 
guides, consequently, she had a following of young people. Una Rush 
was one of those young people who regularly helped at the sale in the 
Mansion House. “We all looked up to Kitty and appreciated her 
leadership skills,” Una recalls. Then one year Kitty was missing and 
Una was crestfallen. On making enquiries she discovered that Kitty 
had entered the Columban Sisters novitiate. Kitty was professed in 
1946 and was given the name Joan. Sister Joan was missioned to 
Shanghai that year. The next year Una Rush entered the Columban 
Novitiate and was given the name of Sister Bernadine; she was among 
the second second group of Sisters assigned to Burma in 1947.  In 
those days a mission assignment could be for life.  

Sister Bernadine worked hard in the oppressive climate of Burma, 
often 45 degrees centigrade, running a school for children from the 
jungle and mountain areas. Sister Bernadine, now in the winter of her 
life, is still involved in the sale, selling tickets and praying for the 
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helpers who are working so hard for the missions. She is greatly loved 
by generations of volunteers. Her family are very involved, a 
grandniece Helen Harrington is part of the financial team who count 
and bank the money on the sale days. Maureen Rush, a first cousin 
was continually involved in the sale from the early days. She ran the 
'Gem' stall and knew what jewelary the young people liked.  

 

Sr. Monica Kelly 

Gerry Murphy and his wife Kathleen worked with the World Health 
Organization in the Philippines in the early 1960's. While there, they 
got to know the Columban Sisters and their work. On their return 
home to Dublin they became involved with the men’s committee of the 
Sale. Gerry worked in the health inspectors department and got other 
inspectors involved. This would be around 1968. They took charge of 
counting and banking the proceeds of the sale. Gerry died suddenly of 
a heart attack in 1972. As a tribute to their boss and friend the group 
decided to continue working with the sisters. Fondly remembered are 
John O Rielly, Donal Cooney, Tom Flynn and Tommy Rothwell. 

1942 the Sisters procured a house in Dublin for student sisters 
preparing for the missions as teachers and nurses.  The house 
became a base for sale activities and preparation. Sister Bernadine 
remembers the night before the sale, “It was absolute chaos” she said. 
“All the goods collected by the helpers were stored in the garage of the 
convent, hardware, software, Ladies and Gents clothes as good as new, 
cosmetics, knitwear all packed and labelled for their respective stalls. 
Sister Victoire’s brother Tim Ryan and his good friend Justin Ward 
would arrive in two trucks the night before the sale, to transport the 
many boxes of goods to the mansion house. Unloading the boxes 
again at the Mansion House and distributing each one to the proper 
stall required much patience and Tim and Justin were always so kind 
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and helpful. For more than fifty years they have never failed to deliver 
the goods to the sale site, sometimes making several trips. 

Setting up the Mansion House and decorating the stalls was a great 
experience for some and a nightmare for others, depending on 
individual skills. There was a great spirit of co-operation and a holy 
rivalry between the stall holders and their teams. The young sisters 
were busy baking and cooking the days before the sale, apple pies, 
scones brown and white were packed for transport. The Hermon 
brothers donated prime cuts of the best beef every year. It was cooked 
for sandwiches and cold cuts which the customers loved. It was a 
great help to the catering stall and brought in good money 

Mona Coleman was a student in Cahal Brugha Street. Her father was 
a colleague of Sr. Joan Gumbrielle when she was in the in the Civil 
Service and had often helped with the sale, so he introduced Mona to 
the Mansion House. She brought a group of her classmates with her 
and they decided to serve dinners which increased the profits, and 
brought a professional touch to the catering. Later Mona entered the 
Columban Sisters and became known as Sister Mary Colette. Sister 
Mary Colette served in the Philippines and in Chile. 

 

Frances O’Connor, Mary Murphy and helper 

Sr. Philomena O Sullivan was one of the second group of Sisters 
assigned to Korea in 1955, two years after the Korean War had ended. 
The country was still in ruins and people were suffering from severe 
malnutrition; tuberculosis was rampant. There was hardly any health 
service available at that time. The Sisters set up a hospital and several 
outpatient clinics. It took many years for the country to recover. Sister 
Philomena O Sullivan's family managed one of the best stalls in the 
hall. Her sisters, Maureen Carey and Therese Fitzgerald worked 
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tirelessly to raise funds for the Korean mission. Maureen owned a 
chemist shop in Mallow and collected cosmetic goods and samples all 
through the year. Every customer had to buy a ticket for the Raffle; 
her sister Frances said she often felt embarrassed by Maureen's 
tenacity in fundraising, but Maureen was determined to help the poor 
and needy in any way she could. Their cousins Rita O Sullivan and 
her brother owned a chemist shop in Westmoreland street and they 
combined their efforts with the cosmetic stall which was a high earner. 
It wasn't easy to get a bargain from Maureen. Therese hosted the 
Mallow team in her home in Dublin for the duration of the Sale and 
did Trojan work collecting goods from the industrial estates.  

Sr. Genevieve Hickey's family ran the bottle stall. Her sister Treasa 
was an avid worker selling huge amounts of tickets for the giant 
Christmas hamper she produced every year. George, her brother 
helped to count the money and acted as a detective on the floor of the 
venue. Nothing missed him as he strolled up and down. Alice made 
hundreds of pounds of delicious jam with the fruit from her brother's 
orchard. The Hickey family worked hard at fundraising, contributing 
much to the mission over the years. 

Eilish Ellis and her team ran the coffee bar. She supplied her own 
china and many tasty cakes and pies. Michael Killeen managed the 
door in later years and his wife Mairead managed a stall.  

Sister Kathleen McGrath was missioned in The Philippines and later 
in Chile. Her sisters Mai, Beryl and Margaret were great bakers; they 
sent rich Christmas cakes every year for the raffles and Beryl sent 
dozens of rich tea- bracks for the tea- stall. They also donated bottles 
of whiskey and brandy which they had received as gifts the previous 
Christmas. 

Peggy O'Mahony ran a woollen goods stall and was a great ticket seller. 
She had three sisters Columbans. Sr. Gabriel was a chest physician in 
Hong Kong who played a prominent role in eradicating tuberculosis 
there in the seventies and eighties. Sr. Ita was a teacher in Burma and 
Sr. Rose was a teacher in the Philippines. 

 Kitty Cunningham ran an exquisite flower stall, a sister of Sr. 
Winifred Cunningham who spent many years in Korea during difficult 
times. The Taaffe family ran a hat stall and contributed in many other 
ways. Their sister Sr. Elizabeth spent nearly fifty years in Korea.  

Sister Mary Acquinas Monaghan was in charge of the T.B. Control 
programme in Hong Kong. Her sister a Mercy Nun from Kells, Sr. 
Gertrude, came to the convent every year, a week before the sale, her 
car loaded with goods and gifts for the raffles and for the sale. She 
would ask the sisters in her convent to give her all the gifts they had 
received during the year, and she said they gladly gave her everything 
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they had. The sisters in Hong Kong were pioneers in the clinical 
management of all kinds of tuberculosis which attacked all parts of 
the body. They were highly regarded for their professional work in this 
area. 

Sisters from the Mercy, Presentation, Dominican, and Sisters of 
Charity Orders collected for the Columban Sisters mission fete during 
the year. Many people looked forward to meeting their friends there 
and having a chat over a cup of tea and perhaps getting a bargain or 
two. It was the social event of the year for a lot of people. 

 In 1947 The Columban Sisters decided that each year, before 
Christmas, a Novena of Masses would be offered for God's blessing on 
all the benefactors of the Congregation. A second Novena of Masses 
would be offered during November each year for our deceased 
benefactors, their relatives and friends and during the month of the 
Sacred Heart in June, a triduum of Masses would be offered again. 
Prayers would also be offered twice daily in all our communities 
throughout the world in gratitude for all the help received.  

In 2010, Pakistan suffered severe flooding and all that goes with this 
terrible scourge.  The Sisters accompanied a group of tribal people 
through the misery and trauma of these horrific floods.  When they 
found them they were languishing by the roadside and hadn’t eaten 
for three days.  They needed a place to live and the Sister’s money was 
running out.    

Once again the Sisters appealed to the Motherhouse and to the people 
of Ireland for help. The response was miraculous.  The Sisters were 
able to build forty houses for these destitute people and they were so 
proud the day that they handed over the keys to each family. The 
Clergy were there as well as members of Trocaire who couldn’t believe 
that so much was accomplished with the amount of money available.    

Sister Rebecca Conlon while on home-leave from Pakistan last year 
addressed the annual Sale outing in Magheramore.  She said “Each 
one of you is part of our work in Pakistan and we are part of your 
work here in Ireland.  We pray for you at Sale time every year, and we 
know of your life-giving generosity over the years. We need each other 
and let us be grateful for each other as we strive to make God’s 
kingdom better known.” 

Cahiracon Co Clare was the cradle of the Columban Sisters’ 
Congregation, and the people of Co Clare still remember them. Shortly 
after the sale started in Dublin, the people of Kilrush and Kilkee held 
mini sales for the sisters. Each year they sent delegates to the Dublin 
sale with sizable donations for the missions. Lucy O’Halloran and 
Eileen O’Sullivan still come on an early train from Ennis and leave on 
the last train from Dublin.    
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Sisters and Sale of Work Friends 

A network of Sister’s families and friends attend the sale every year. 
It’s impossible to remember them all.  For more than fifty years Sister 
Francis’s Daly’s family have faithfully manned their stall of fresh 
vegetables, fruit, homemade jams of all kinds and home-baked goods.   
All branches of the family have been involved in various ways, co-
ordinated by Mary Murphy. The Rathbones from Tara supplied 
Christmas candles, red and green.  Martin Russell collected jam jars 
for the jam making crew and was on call for transport. Nieces and 
nephews from all branches of the family and their friends are also part 
of the operation.   Sister Frances spent her life in Hong Kong and the 
Philippines. 

 

Family of Sr. Rose Gallagher 
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Sister Rose Gallagher spent many years in Peru working with the poor 
and marginalized people. All the Gallaghers worked in and for the sale. 
Anna McNulty, a gourmet cook sent beautiful cakes, mince pies and 
choice bottles of wine.  Three sisters Eileen O Keeffe, Peggy, and Mary 
Harvey organized the floor and sold tickets. They also ran a cake-stall 
with Marie McCarthy. These efficient ladies were helped and 
supported by their husbands, families and in-laws. 

Sister Maureen Grant’s sister Gerry, from Downpatrick, collected 
during the year from her golfing friends and her Bank colleagues for 
the sale. She would arrive in her car the week before the Sale, laden 
with choicest goods every year. Her consignment was anxiously 
awaited for raffles and prizes. 

 

Finbarr Galvin and Joan McElwain 

The book-stall was always a hive of activity, selling Christmas cards, 
CDs and DVDs at tempting prices quickly gathering a crowd of 
browsers and buyers.  Bernie Galvin visited all the print publications 
in Dublin before the sale every year and the managers awaited her call 
to donate all the titles they had reviewed during the year which was 
considerable. Joan McElwain expertly catalogued the books and 
displayed them to advantage. Maura Spring and Shaun Kelly were 
experienced sales people with a wide range of reading knowledge 
which the customers appreciated. Una Leddy worked in the book stall 
for many years. Sister Marie Galvin serves in Pakistan, a difficult 
mission, Ita McElwain served in Chile, sisters of Bernie Galvin and 
Joan McElwain.  
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Sr. Maureen Donohue 

Anthony Radcliffe comes every year to manage the hardware stall. He 
flies in from London and stays in a B and B during the sale. His sister 
is Sister Mary Radcliffe and she served in the Philippines. This stall is 
heavy work and was managed by Maura Lillis for as long as anyone 
can remember. When she retired due to ill health Paschal Doyle took 
over for a few years. Last year Anthony brought his daughter to help 
him. 

 

Sr. Vicky Ryan 

Mary Coleman and Mary O Mahony adopted Peru as their mission and 
tirelessly fundraised for it. The community there were involved during 
the terrible earthquake of 2007 when thousands of people lost their 
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lives and those left behind lost their livelihoods.  The first donation the 
Sisters received was from the Motherhouse which enabled them to set 
up feeding stations. They fed thousands of starving people and 
children. Sister Brigid OSullivan, a sister of Mary Coleman was part of 
that community and is still working in Peru. The Sisters are grateful 
for all the help they received; as a result they were able to relieve 
much suffering. 

 

Sr. Angela McKeever, Therese Fitzgerald and Maureen Carey 

Angela McKeever works in Chile with marginalized people. Her sister 
Breda generously supported the sale every year without fail.  Ann 
Colleary and Kathleen Watters as well as supporting the sale brought 
delicious ice-cream and jelly trifles for all the hard workers in the 
stalls during the afternoon which was a welcome break they were 
waiting for. 
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Kathleen Lynch, sister of Sr. Isobel Loughrey 

Kathleen Lynch ran the toy stall with the help of Maura Walshe and 
Patsy Egan. The toy stall was always a fun place.  Kathleen’s sister 
Isobel is doing pastoral work in Hong Kong. 

Diarmuid Fitzpatrick, a nephew of Mother Mary Columban, an old 
China hand and bursar General of the Congregation for twenty one 
years; managed the finance of the sale for a number of years.  The 
committee benefitted much from his wise counsel and advice. Carmel 
Leonard also managed the finance for several years.   Betty Dunne 
organized the sale committee for a number of years and continues to 
support it generously.  

 

Maura Lillis and Sr. Mary Dillon 
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In 1989 the Mission office of the Columban Sisters moved to the 
Parish of Crumlin where a new support group grew up around them.     
Maura Burke and Sean, Teresa Bolger and Sean, Gay and Olive 
Hughes became the bedrock of the sale. It would be impossible to list 
all the hard work they did during those years and especially during 
the three months preceding the sales. They sorted mountains of goods, 
separating the unsalable and disposing of it, then sorting it into 
categories, boxing and labelling for storage, until the night before the 
sale, when it was transported to the venue.  In the midst of all the 
hard work there was always a great spirit of fun and camaraderie as 
well as excellent organizational skills. 

 

Mary Durhan and Bridie O’Connell 

Maura and Jim Swords, Tom and Nell Smith, Paddy Gibbons and 
Brendan Kelly were wonderful helpers. In any situation they could be 
depended on to solve the problem.  Siobhan Gibbons, her daughter 
Colette and Marie Long made hundreds of trays of freshly cut gourmet 
sandwiches and delicious fruit cake for the tea stall. Siobhan also 
made large consignments of jam and chutney. Bridie O’Connell works 
very hard during the year preparing for the Christmas sale.  Sister 
Monica Kelly her sister, and Mary Durkan help her in the jewellery 
stall.  

Michael Mortell a well known designer sent consignments of 
fashionable clothes every year. This created a lot of excitement among 
the helpers who were hoping to get a ‘Michael Mortell’ coat or jacket 
with just a button missing for a great price.  Michael is the brother of 
Sister Mary Mortell.    

Paul and Rita Cullen kept the tearooms flowing.  Paul made sure that 
stocks were immediately replenished and waste material disposed of.  
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Rita was a most gracious tea server, always with a smile.      Ann 
Colleary sold lots of tickets and helped out in any stall that needed 
help. Sister Corona is her sister. 

Paschal Doyle and her husband Mick hosted a delicious lunch for 
friends and neighbours in the Wicklow area before Christmas.   After 
lunch she sold large amounts of tickets. It was a busy morning but 
very profitable 

Nuala Staunton, Patsy and Liam Doyle collected from the local shops 
in Wicklow.  Their charm and witty banter made the giving easier. 

Recently retired and enthusiastic helpers are Eddie and Margaret 
Reagan. They are a welcome help to the overall running of the sale.  
They are relatives of Sister Eileen Kiely. 

Venues: 

For nearly fifty years the Columban Sale of Work was connected to the 
Mansion House in Dawson Street.  The people loved this location; it 
was a place where friends, benefactors and Sisters’ relatives met to 
show their support and partnership in the missionary work of the 
Sisters. It was then a three day event.  In 1990 the Mansion House 
closed for refurbishing, after which it became unaffordable for us to 
rent. 

The next move was to the Olympic Ballroom in Camden Street. This 
was a smaller location with fewer facilities, still the committee 
members managed to operate the event to every body’s satisfaction 
especially the stall holders.  Because of the increasing ages of the 
helpers and the sisters it was decided to make the sale a two day 
event.  After a few years the owner decided to sell the premises and 
the sale was homeless again. 

The next move was to The Pillar Room of The Rotunda.  Again the 
Committee reorganized and the stallholders found their slots, though 
not entirely to their satisfaction. The facilities were not fully adequate, 
the parking was totally inadequate and the traffic was also a problem. 
The rental fees too, were becoming exorbitant.  It seemed impossible 
to find a suitable venue. Had the sale reached its natural end people 
wondered?  

“As a group we prayed to discern the will of God in our regard,” Sister 
Bernadine said.  The President of the committee Teresa Bolger and her 
assistant Mary Wall had an idea. The new Saint Agnes Parish Centre 
in Crumlin had just been completed. It is situated between the church 
and the Sisters’ convent where all the goods were stored.  There is also 
a fine car park.  Teresa Bolger and Mary Wall decided to approach the 
Parish Priest Father Deasy, asking if they could avail of the excellent 
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facilities to hold the Christmas Sale for the Columban Sisters Mission. 
They decided to re name it, The Christmas Fair.  They proposed a one 
day event 10.30 am to 8 pm.  Father Deasy understood their 
predicament and consulted with his parish team.  All was arranged to 
everyone’s satisfaction Sister Bernadine wrote, “We will have the use 
of a spacious hall, a tea/coffee room several smaller rooms and two 
kitchenettes, the car park; what more could you ask for?  No 
headaches this year. We are deeply grateful to Father Deasy and to 
the Priests and Parishioners of Crumlin.” 

 

Teresa Bolger and Mary Wall 

For the past ten years the Christmas Fair has continued successfully 
in the Crumlin Parish Centre. The same spirit of friendship, generosity 
and Missionary zeal prevails.  A good crowd of friends, relatives and 
benefactors come every year.  The Columban Fathers come in force 
and spend with customary generosity. The stallholders look forward to 
their coming too. 

Every year during the month of May, we have a get- together in the 
Motherhouse in Magheramore for the sale of work helpers and friends. 
It begins with a Mass for our living and deceased benefactors, 
especially those who have died during the previous year. This is 
followed by a high tea and some great reunions and many good laughs. 
Teresa Bolger is usually the entertainment mistress; she gets 
everybody involved in singing and dancing. 

In the course of this account many people have been mentioned; we 
are painfully aware too that many people who have served the mission 
faithfully over the years may have been inadvertently omitted. For this 
we are truly sorry and we know that The Lord of the Vineyard has not 
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forgotten anybody. All of you have worked so hard to give a future to 
those who thought they had none.  

We remember again the many people who have walked with us during 
so many sales of work, from the beginning until now.  It is like the 
ripple of a flowing river in continuous motion, constantly renewing 
itself. 

 

Sale of Work Outing 2015 

At the benefactors outing in Magheramore two years ago, the 
Columban Congregational Leader Ann Gray in her address to the 
group said, “Miss Hogg’s hope was that she would have a little corner 
in the Mission of the good Sisters. You have more than a little corner, 
and with you, we are truly hand in hand across the world.  I know 
that every Columban Sister throughout the world will join me in 
sharing the prayer of Saint Paul, 

I thank my God for you and every time I pray for you I pray with 
joy for your partnership in the gospel from the very first day until 

now. I am quite confident that the One who began this good work 
in you will go on completing it until the Day when Jesus Christ 

comes. To you all who are God’s beloved, may God our Father and 
the Lord Jesus Christ send you grace and peace.    Amen. 

 

By: Sister Kathleen McGrath and Sister Mary McHugh. 
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